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[5 7] ' ABSTRACT 

‘This invention relates to mixing devices, such as food 
mixersjOne embodiment includes a mixer unit which 
wmay be removably, sealingly affixed to the top of a 
receptacle containing the material to be mixed and the 
combination thereafter inverted during the mixing ‘ 
operation. Thereby a short-shafted universal mixer 
device may be used with a wide variety of receptacles. 

2 Claims, 3 Drawing Figures 
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I MIXING APPARATUS - 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 
’ Appliances for mixing relatively, small quantities of 
material have been well known for some time, as shown 
by US. Pat. Nos. l,435.,289> and 2,007,361, for exam 
ple. Thus, a typical well known food “blender” usually 
consists of a motor with a-shaft long enough to reach 
the bottom of an associated receptacle .in which the 
food is mixed, with some kind of impeller blades or 
other agitator mechanisms affixed to the lower end of 
the shaft. In use, the'material to be mixed is placed in 
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the receptacle and. the mixer‘shaft is inserted into the I 
receptacle. Since the food to be mixed residesin the 
bottom of the receptacle, the dimensional relationship 
between the shaft length and the receptacle depth is 
critical, otherwiseithe contents of ‘the receptacle may 
not get mixed. That this is a signi?cant drawback is 
evidenced by the attempt to circumvent this difficulty 
as shown in Morris U.S. Pat. No. 3,450,391. These 
‘types of devices have the added disadvantage of dif-‘ 
?culty in keeping the agitator mechanism clean, since it 
is usually inconvenient and sometimes impossible to 
remove and/or wash the entire unit or the mixer por 
tion ofit. ‘ f, . ‘ " ' ‘ 

An attempt has been made to circumvent these dis 
advantages by making a unit in which the impeller 
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mechanism is an integral part of the receptacle. Thus, ' 
in these devices, the impeller rests at the bottom of the 
receptacle and is connected to a clutch means by 
means of a shaft extending through the base of the 
receptacle. In use the receptacle is seated atop a base 
structure which includes a clutch portion for cor 
responding interengagement with the clutch means on 
the receptacle. After the receptacle has been so placed, 
a motor residing in the base structure is actuated and 
the impeller is thereby caused to turn. While mixers of 
this design are ‘somewhat easier to clean and do not 
have the drawback of dimensional criticality between 
the shaft length and the receptacle depth inherent in 
mixers as described above, they still are not entirely 
satisfactory since the impeller structures are’dif?cult to 
clean thoroughly and the receptacles are necessarily 
heavy and cumbersome, and generally unattractive 
decoratively because of the impeller-in-base structure. 
In addition, the contents of the receptacle usually must 
be transferred to another container for serving and/or 
storage, because the mixing receptacles typically are 
not suited to or attractive enough for these uses. 

Accordingly, objects of this invention are to produce 
mixer devices which are easy to use and are readily 
cleanable, and may be used with a wide variety of 
receptacles which are not dimensionally critical to the 
shaft length of the mixer impeller mechanism. 

It is another object of this invention to produce mixer 
devices which may be used with receptacles which are 
attractive and may be used as serving and/or storage 
vessels without the necessity of transferring their con 
tents to another container. 

It will be apparent that the foregoing as well as other 
objectives are attainable through practice of the 
present invention. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

In one embodiment of the present inventionthere is 
provided a‘ mixer device comprising a motor in an en 
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closed housing with an agitation means, such as» im 
peller blades, mechanically connected to the shaft of 
the motor. The housing of the device includes means 
for removably affixing the device to ‘an ‘associated 
receptacle such‘ that the device with the. receptacle af 
fixed thereto‘ may beainverted without the contents of 
the receptacle, leaking through the juncture between 
the device and the receptacle. ‘The motor shaft may be 
short and the interrelationship of shaft length to recep 
tacle height,‘ therefor not critical dimensionally. Op 
tionally, the device may include a pressure switch 
whereby the motor may be actuated by the weight of 
the receptacle, or the combined weight of the device 
and the receptacle._ , , ' 

‘ DESCRIPTION'OF DRAWINGS 

In the attached drawings, v , ~ ‘ . I _ . 

' . FIG. 1 illustrates one embodiment of the presentin 
vention. , I _. V ' k ' i I 

FIG. 2 illustrates a receptacle which may be used 
with ‘the embodiment of the present invention shown in 
FIG. 1,'and ', ‘ ‘ 

FIG. 3 illustrates the embodiment of the present in_ 
vention shown in FIG. 1 in use with ‘the receptacle 
shown in FIG. 2. ‘ ‘ ' 

DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED EMBODIMENT 
Referring ?rst to FIG. 1, there is shown a mixer 

device 1 embodying the present invention. It comprises 
a housing 3 containing an actuating ‘means, such as a 
motor (not shown)‘connected to'an impeller 5 or other 
agitation means,‘ by means of a shaft 7 or other 
mechanical motion transfer means. Of course, the 
housing may be made in any desired fashion or shape 
from a wide variety ofmaterials, none of which con 
siderations are critical per se to the practice of the , 
present invention provided the'choice is suitable to the 
intended use. However, it is particularly advantageous 
to. make the housing frommoldedl plastic, since it may 
thereby be shaped ‘easily, attractively colored, and 
rendered waterproof so the unit as a whole (when aper 
tures therein for the shaft, and optionally,.the pressure 
switch hereinafter described, are also waterproofed ac 
cording to well known techniques), may be immersed 
in water in order to clean it. The motor may likewise be 
of any ofa wide variety of designs and types suitable for 
the intended use. Thus, although it might, for example, 
be a spring actuated motor, an electric motor might 
also be used, and it might be battery operated as well 

' as, or in lieu of, being cord-operated, in order to render 
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it portable. Similarly, the agitation means by which the 
material to be mixed will be agitated may be a varied, 
propeller-type impeller as shown in FIG. 1 or may be of 
any of a wide variety of other known shapes, such as a 
bent rod. The agitation means may be made from a 
variety of appropriate materials, although it preferably 
is made of a resilient material, such as ‘rubber, to 
minimize the possibility of injury to persons should the 
agitation means become actuated while the'agitation 
means is exposed. Likewise the shaft 7 may optionally 
include a speed reducing or increasing mechanism, or 
otherwise interconnect the agitation means with the ac 
tuating means by any other known or suitable motion 

, transfer means, such as belting and the like. The device 
includes an af?xation means for removably affixing it 
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to an associated receptacle in which is contained the 
material to ‘be mixed. The affixation means shown in 
FIG. 1 is a thread system 8 for interengagement with a 
corresponding thread system in the associated recepta 
cle. Because the'base housing 3 and, more particularly, 
the thread system 8 thereof is made of plastic, which is 
relatively soft, it serves as a kind of gasket to effect 
sealing of the juncture between the housing 3 and the 
associated receptacle. Of course, this sealing could also 
be effected with actual gasketing made of rubber or 
'other suitable material, or other well known means. Of 
course, other suitable affixation means could also be 
used, such as those shown in the aforesaid US. patents, 
provided it is of such a ‘nature as to ensure against ob 
jectionable leakage of the ‘material from the receptacle 
when it and the mixer device are affixed to each other 
and are inverted as hereinafter described. The affixa 
tion means could be positioned at any suitable location 
on the device so that, for‘example, the‘ portion of the 
housing enclosing the motor might actually‘ reside 
within the receptacle when the device is affixed thereto 
instead of outside it as would be the case with the 
device shown in FIG. I. . 

Also shown in FIG. 1 is a switch device 9 for actuat 
ing the motor, the use of which, although optional, is 
advantageous. Although such a switch device might be 
made in the form of a button projecting slightly from 
the housing 3,‘or in any of a wide variety of forms 
which will be apparent to those skilled in the art, as 
shown in FIG. 1 the switch device comprises a ?at plate 
10 of roughly the same con?guration and area as the 
adjacent surface of the housing 3. In this form the en 
tire structure will be positionally stable when inverted. 
The switch device may be so spring loaded that when 
the mixer device alone is inverted so that the switch 
bears its weight, the switch will not be actuated or 
causethe motor to operate, but will be actuated when it 
bears the combined weight of the mixer deviceand the 
receptacle. By this means the device may be rendered 
so that'it may rest with the agitation means upward 
when not in use with the motor not operating, but the 
motor will be caused to operate when the device is 
similarly positioned but with the receptacle affixed 
thereto. , 

It will also be clear that other weight sensitive switch 
means may be used. Thus, for example, the mixer 
device might be so made that the weight of the recepta 
cle alone actuates the switch means, as by so position 
ing a pressure sensitive switch with respect to the af?x 
ation means that this portion only of the device will be 
actuated through operation of the weight of the recep 
tacle. This might be done, for example, by having the 
threaded section of the mixer device “free floating" 
and juxtaposed to the switch means. , 
As noted above, the switch device utilized may be of 

any of a wide variety of forms known per se to those 
skilled in the art, since it is not the exact form of the 
switch as such which critical to the practice of the 
present invention, and obviously a multitude of basic 
spring switches, for example, could be adapted in a 
conventional manner to perform the function herein 
contemplated. Thus, for example, as is also noted 
above, the spring loading of the switch device 9 may be 
made to normally impel the ?at plate 10 component of 
the switch device away from the housing 3 until it is 
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4 
overcome by the added weight of the receptacle means, 
the resulting relative motion then being translated in 
closure of actuating circuit contact points in a known 
per se manner. 

The switch device, of whatever design, may be sup 
plemented with appropriate safety devices, such as a 
supplementary switch, to render itso that it will not be 
actuated inadvertently. This might be doneaccording 
to well known techniques, such as putting a holding coil 
connected to contacts in series with the rest of the 
motor circuit. 

FIG. 2'illustrates a receptacle useful in connection 
with the mixer device shown in FIG. l._Although recep 
tacles suitablefor this use may be made from any of a 
wide variety of materials, including glass, plastic, or 
metal, in any of ‘a wide variety of shapes, sizes, colors 
and con?gurations having in mind the artistic, decora 
tive and utilitarian effects desired, and may be made 
from heat resisting material to accommodate hot 
material to be mixed, and with any of a wide variety of 
af?xation means corresponding to the affixation means 
on the associated mixer device, the receptacle shown in 
FIG. 2 is a tapered glass vessel 11 with a threaded por 
tion 14 near the top as an interengaging affixation 
means correspondingv to the affixation threads 8 of the 
mixer device 1 shown in FIG. 1, and a spout 16 formed 

. at one edge of the receptacle access opening 18 to 
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facilitate pouring of liquified or other ?uid material 
from the receptacle. Of course, the variety of shapes 
which can be so used include ones which taper to a bot 
tom or base portion the same size as or wider than the 
top portion as well as vice versa. v ' 

FIG. 3 illustrates the device shown in FIG. 1 in use 
with the receptacle shown in FIG. 2. After the material 
to be mixed is placed in the receptacle, the mixer 
device is‘af?xed to the receptacle at the access opening 
therein through useof the affixation means-The recep 
tacle with the mixer device affixed thereto is then in 
verted (so that the receptacle is positionally atop the 
mixer device) and placed on a surface whereby the 
combined weight of the mixer device and the recepta 
cle, plus, of course, any contents of the latter, will over 
come the spring loading of the switch and will cause the 
motor to propel the agitation means, and the material 
in the receptacle to be agitated and mixed. After the 
contents of the receptacle are mixed as desired, the 
receptacle and the mixer may once more be reverted 
and the mixer removed from the receptacle, following 
which the mixer may be cleaned and the receptacle 
may be used directly, for example as a table dispenser 
or a refrigerator storage container (with or without a 
storage top (not shown) as desired) or the contents 
may be transferred to some other container. Where a 
storage top is used, it might include a handle and/or a 
pouring aperture according to well known designs and 
construction. 

It will also be apparent that it is within the contem 
plation of this invention to include a heating device in 
the mixer device, such as an electrical coil or plate, 
whereby the contents of the receptacle may be heated 
and/or the heat thereof maintained during mixing. 

It will be readily apparent that although the present 
invention has been described in this application in 
terms of its use as a food mixer, this invention is useful 
in connection with treating a wide variety of other 
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materials, such as paint, for example. Similarly, it is to 
be understood that the embodiments shown and 
described in this speci?cation, and the terms and ex 
pressions used are by way of illustration and not of 
limitation, and that a wide variety of equivalents may 
be used without departing from the spirit or scope of 

. the present invention. 
lclaim: 
1. An apparatus for agitating material comprising a 

housing, an actuation means enclosed by said housing, 
a mechanical motion transfer means connected to said 
actuation means and extending outside said housing, an 
agitation means affixed to that portion of said mechani 
cal motion transfer means which is outside of said hous 
ing, ‘an af?xation means on said housing, a receptacle 
means having an opening therein and a complementary 
af?xation means for joining said opening to said hous 
ing with said agitation means positioned within said 
receptacle means, a base on which said housing may be 
placed while said housing‘ bears the weight of said 
receptacle means, and a switch device means in said 
housing which will cause said actuation means to 

5 

25 

30 

35 

40 

45 

50 

55 

60 

65 

6 
operate when the weight of said receptacle means bears 
on said housing and will be inoperative to cause said ac 
tuation means to operate when said housing is not bear 
ing the weight of said receptacle means. 

2. An apparatus for agitating material comprising a 
housing, an actuation means enclosed by said housing, 
a mechanical motion transfer means connected to said 
actuation means and extending outside said housing, an 
agitation means affixed to that portion of said mechani~ 
cal motion transfer means which is outside of said hous 
ing, an affixation means on said housing whereby said 
housing may be joined to an associated receptacle 
means, a base on which said housing may be placed 
while said housing bears the weight of an associated 
receptacle means, and a switch device means in said 
housing which will cause said actuation means to 
operate when the weight of an associated receptacle 
means bears on said housing and will be inoperative to 
cause said actuation means to operate when said hous 
ing is not hearing the weight of an associated receptacle 
means. 

* * * * * 


